AEI

10 Ways the United States Is Falling Behind China in National Security

Mackenzie Eaglen

August 2023

Key Points

- While the United States still enjoys advantages over China in many key fields of national security competition, recent trends illustrate that American military dominance is stagnating and China is rapidly catching up.
- China is successfully leveraging asymmetric structural advantages, such as its authoritarian military-civil fusion and geographical position in the Indo-Pacific, to rapidly reach parity with or exceed the United States' military capabilities.
- Further complacency about these issues will only ensure that Chinese capabilities surpass those of the United States sooner than expected.

In military capability and capacity, the People's Republic of China (PRC) and the United States may soon be on an equal footing. US House Armed Services Committee Chairman Rep. Mike Rogers (R-AL) recently affirmed that "China is rapidly approaching parity with the United States."¹ A few years ago, the Defense Department's 2020 China military power report similarly noted, "China has already achieved parity with—or even exceeded—the United States in several military modernization areas."² The report highlighted land-based conventional ballistic and cruise missiles, shipbuilding, and integrated air defense systems as key areas of concern.

A recent development in these concerning trends is a memo that US Strategic Command sent to Congress in January 2023.³ That memo revealed a startling finding: China now has more land-based (stationary and mobile) intercontinental ballistic missile launchers than the United States. This is but one instance in a string of examples of China rapidly catching up and exceeding the United States in military capability and capacity.

Beijing continues to leverage key structural advantages that are accelerating these gains. According to the Pentagon, China's national strategy considers military modernization a key component of its effort to revise the international order to support Beijing's system of governance and national interests.⁴ It demonstrates this intention through strategies such as military-civil fusion, which blurs or eliminates barriers between government and commercial sectors to build a more capable military at a rapid clip. Compared to the US, China develops and produces advanced capabilities at a fraction of the cost and time by avoiding burdensome bureaucratic processes that provide oversight and allow for open competition.

China also benefits from its geography in the Indo-Pacific: The likely near-term theaters of conflict are close to the PRC's shores and thousands of miles from the US mainland. For this reason, China need not even wait to surpass America's raw capabilities to obtain the competitive advantage in several key areas. Following is an overview of 10 areas in which the US national security apparatus has fallen behind or is due to fall behind the Chinese military, absent significant efforts and intervention.

Total Military Investment

When it comes to overall defense spending, Beijing's nominal defense budget is larger than it seems. Sen. Dan Sullivan (R-AK) revealed on the floor of the Senate in June 2023 that US intelligence officials "came out and said the real Chinese budget, in terms of the military, is probably close to about \$700 billion,"⁵ a figure far higher than the budget of \$224.79 billion announced in March 2023⁶ and nearly equal to the United States' defense budget.

China's reported \$224.79 billion figure lacks considerable transparency, and official disclosures are narrow in detail, dividing spending into only three simple categories: personnel, training and maintenance, and equipment.⁷ Furthermore, much of the PRC's hard power is not directly classified under the military and therefore goes unrepresented in Beijing's budget. According to the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, China's defense budget top line does not include many military-relevant expenses such as space activities, large portions of research and development, construction, and paramilitary forces.⁸

Calculating a clear top-line estimate is further complicated by the PRC's policy of military-civil fusion, in which increasingly blurred lines between commercial enterprise and dual-purpose investments make unclear where a dollar spent for a civilian purpose ends and a dollar spent for a military purpose begins.9 China's numerous paramilitary and civilian reserve organizations make up a significant portion of Beijing's military might but are not included in its defense budget. For example, the China Coast Guard, which operates military frigates and other vessels, is organized under the People's Armed Police, separate from the central Chinese military.10 Owing to the blurred lines of military-civil fusion, the PRC has created armed civilian reserve forces, such as the People's Armed Forces Maritime Militia, which can be quickly mobilized for conflict.11

Additionally, simply converting spending from Chinese yuan to US dollars based on a currency exchange rate overstates American capacity if China pays significantly less for most things. For this reason, to conduct relevant comparisons, economies are often measured on purchasing power parity (PPP)—which is why China has the world's largest economy when accounting for PPP.¹² The principle holds when paying soldiers or purchasing military hardware. The US-China military spending gap narrows even further when considering purchasing power specifically in the defense sector.¹³

Meanwhile, US defense spending is locked in at \$886 billion for fiscal year 2024.¹⁴ While this is the highest nominal defense budget in history, as a portion of gross domestic product (GDP), it will be among the Pentagon's slimmest since before World War II. When accounting for inflation and other must-pay bills, this military's budget is actually declining by 3 percent.¹⁵

American defense spending has not grown proportionally with the nation's wealth or other federal spending. The defense budget continues to shrink as a percentage of national GDP, with the defense spending levels projected in fiscal year 2025 likely taking the budget under 3 percent of GDP for the first time since the days of the peace dividend. To keep up with economic growth, boosts to the defense budget would need to average at least 3 to 5 percent annually. However, recent defense budgets haven't even managed to keep pace with inflation, subtly chipping away at US combat power.¹⁶ While the PRC's official defense top-line figure undercounts China's actual defense investments, the US figure overcounts America's investments due to extraneous nondefense spending hidden in the US defense budget.¹⁷

Cracks and strains are evident across the US military as inflation cuts into the Pentagon's buying power and further reduces the little share left to decision makers to fund new equipment, technology, concepts, and posture. For the US to properly compete on the other side of the globe, significant and costly power-projection capabilities are required. As a global power, the United States must balance priorities in the Indo-Pacific with those elsewhere, such as deterring Iran, countering Russian aggression, and shoring up allied commitments, which spreads Washington's budget thinly across multiple theaters.

Hypersonic Missiles

Launchers are not the only area in which China has a numerical, or capacity, advantage. An advantage lies in the country's missiles themselves; as the Center for Strategic and International Studies notes, China has the "largest and most diverse missile arsenal in the world."¹⁸ While the United States possesses categories of missiles (cruise, ballistic, and loitering munitions) comparable to those in China's vast arsenal, China has a near-assured advantage in one category: hypersonic weapons, which it is ahead in fielding. For instance, Beijing unveiled its hypersonic glide vehicle–equipped Dongfeng (DF)-17 ballistic missile at a military parade in fall 2019,¹⁹ and the following year, the missile was likely fielded.²⁰ According to the chief scientist of the Defense Intelligence Agency's Directorate for Analysis, this missile "is estimated to have an approximate range of at least 1,000 miles enabling it to reach U.S. military forces in [the] western Pacific."²¹

Although the DF-17's supposed ability to strike US military based in the Indo-Pacific has garnered attention,²² China's hypersonic program is developing other weapons, including the DF-41, DF-ZF hypersonic glide vehicle, and Starry Sky–2.²³ Each missile's mechanics differ, and despite their various stages of development, they could all beat US air defenses through their next-generation speed and maneuverability and threaten concentrations of military forces or even the US homeland. These glide vehicles are also nuclear capable, meaning that paired with an expansion of the strategic nuclear forces of the People's Liberation Army (PLA), Beijing's advantage in this field could alter the equation of nuclear deterrence.²⁴

China's edge over the United States in this area is partly because of the number of tests China conducts compared to the United States. Former Under Secretary of Defense for Research and Engineering Michael Griffin noted in 2018 that China had conducted 20 times more hypersonic missile technology tests than the United States during the preceding decade.²⁵ Now the United States is belatedly developing its own hypersonic weapons, although deployment has met many challenges.

The United States' premier attempt at deploying a hypersonic missile, the Long-Range Hypersonic Weapon (LRHW), is scheduled for its first battery fielding later this year. But due to test delays, that plan may no longer be on the table, potentially setting back the schedule for fielding this weapon and making it operationally available.²⁶ If this first battery is not deployed by year's end, then the LRHW will join the military's other stalled attempts at building hypersonic weapons, which are stuck in various stages of research, testing, and development.²⁷ While the race is on to build increasingly advanced versions of hypersonic weapons, it is far from over. Still, the United States' complacency has allowed China a valuable head start that has clearly enabled it to field such weapons more rapidly.

Fleet Size and Strength

It is well-known that China has an edge over the United States in the raw size of its navy, the People's Liberation Army Navy (PLAN). China maintains the world's largest battle force ship inventory, with 340 ships,²⁸ compared to the United States' 297 ships.²⁹ And the trends for making up the difference aren't pointing in the right direction. The PLAN is expected to grow to 400 ships just two years from now and continue growing so quickly that it will reach 440 ships by the start of the next decade. According to the US Navy, the PLAN's growth will be concentrated in a few types of platforms, namely ballistic missile submarines, frigates, corvettes, cruisers, and destroyers.³⁰

Meanwhile, the United States is stuck in neutral, with its fleet size set to decline over the next few years and all three of the Navy's most recent 30-year shipbuilding plans putting the Navy at a 300-ship fleet by 2032 at the earliest. Under the plan set forth in the president's fiscal year 2024 budget request, the Navy will construct roughly a dozen or fewer vessels per year while allowing a near-equal number of retirements. As seen in Figure 1, this results in a stagnant US fleet size while China continues to lay down more tonnage.

Of the Navy's three shipbuilding plans, only the most aggressive, which has no funding constraints and assumes real growth in shipbuilding capacity, provides the Navy with a fleet the size of China's today. In that scenario, the Navy would reach a fleet of 340 ships well over a decade from now, in 2038.³¹

Fueling the PLAN's rapid growth is China's large shipbuilding sector. According to the Pentagon's 2020 China military power report, China "is the top shipproducing nation in the world by tonnage."³² That report also noted that the country's shipbuilding sector has made it close to self-sufficient in meeting all shipbuilding needs, since it can manufacture nearly all electronic systems, shipboard weapons, diesel engines, and naval gas turbines for its vessels.³³



Figure 1. US Navy and PLAN Actual and Projected Force Levels, 2000–30

Source: Ronald O'Rourke, Navy Force Structure and Shipbuilding Plans: Background and Issues for Congress, Congressional Research Service, April 19, 2023, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/weapons/RL32665.pdf; and Ronald O'Rourke, China Naval Modernization: Implications for U.S. Navy Capabilities—Background and Issues for Congress, Congressional Research Service, May 15, 2023, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/RL/RL33153.

As another sign of strength in China's shipbuilding capacity, the most recent statistics released by the United Nations said China accounted for 44 percent of the world's shipbuilding sector in 2021.³⁴ The country is also the world's largest shipbuilder in terms of production capacity, since the 2019 merger of two state-owned conglomerates, the China Shipbuilding Industry Corporation and the China State Shipbuilding Corporation.³⁵

China's large shipbuilding capacity is largely a factor of the sheer size and number of its shipyards. The Office of Naval Intelligence has noted that dozens of Chinese shipyards exceed the United States' largest in size and throughput. Further fueling the PLAN's growth is Chinese shipyards' integration of commercial and military shipbuilding, which cuts down on overhead costs and allows greater workforce and infrastructure development.³⁶ That integration also means that foreign orders of commercial ships manufactured at Chinese shipyards may subsidize the PLAN's continued expansion. Ultimately, this means that in a conflict with naval losses, China could rebuild its fleet far faster than the United States. For domestic commercial ships, the PRC mandates construction with certain military specifications so it can augment the Chinese fleet during a future war. When commandeered, these thousands of additional ships and their crews can be easily repurposed for activities such as transporting military personnel and equipment.³⁷

While these trends are certainly worrying, given the varied classes and capabilities of ships in the inventories of the United States and China, fleet size can be a one-dimensional measure of naval power.38 Sheer quantities of ships alone will not allow the PLAN to project sea power far beyond its home waters. Almost all US ships are considered blue-water capable with global reach, while many PLAN vessels are coastal corvettes and patrol craft. Considering only these blue-water ships, the US was estimated to have a fleet nearly twice the size of the PRC's in 2021.39 The United States also still holds a payload advantage onboard its vessels. The US Navy's larger quantity of larger ships allows it to field far more long-range sea-based missiles, with US surface ships fielding nearly 9,000 vertical launch missile cells to the PLAN's estimated 1,000.40

However, Beijing recognizes its disadvantage, and the PLAN is making rapid strides as it continues to field more blue-water ships. Notably, the *Fujian*, the PLAN's third aircraft carrier, will enter sea trials later this year, having leapfrogged the advances of its predecessors.⁴⁴ While the United States holds the blue-water advantage, this dominance is lessened as the PRC's near-term targets such as Taiwan and other contested islands provide it with a home field advantage, since they are located close to mainland ports. For farther interests, such as those in the South China Sea, the PRC is extending its naval support infrastructure by building up artificial islands.⁴²

America's advantages should not go overlooked. The US Navy has considerable experience conducting worldwide operations for much of the past century, while the PLAN's capabilities remain largely unproven. US allies' fleets and port networks form an even more formidable naval coalition in the Indo-Pacific.

However, the United States' advantages have also fueled its stagnancy. For the United States to catch up to the Chinese navy in size, it must first clarify what kind of navy it seeks to sail in the future. The service cannot continue submitting to Congress shipbuilding scenarios that are insufficient to quickly meet the threat of the Chinese navy. Varied plans that come consistently late to Congress signal indecision on the United States' part—hardly what is needed to deter aggression.

In addition, the United States must expand shipbuilding capacity, send a strong demand signal to the shipbuilding base with aggressive shipbuilding orders, and fund the Navy's Shipyard Infrastructure Optimization Program⁴³ to repair the country's aging public shipyards.⁴⁴ Military infrastructure cannot be neglected; Congress must work to ensure that the Navy can reach its stated goals. Lawmakers have proposed the SHIPS Act, which would expand American military shipbuilding and provide clear strategy to achieve a 355-ship fleet necessary to counter China.⁴⁵ This is certainly a step in the right direction, and similar proposals to boost America's aging Army and Air Force should complement it.

Integrated Air Defense System

China has built an integrated air defense system (IADS) architecture that is "robust and redundant" enough that the Pentagon's 2020 China military power report

identified it as a challenge to the United States' ability to project power in the Indo-Pacific, warning that it could alter the calculus of conflict to favor Beijing and deter the US.⁴⁶ China's IADS covers the country's land and the waters within 556 kilometers (km) of the Chinese coastline, and this coverage is augmented through deployment of radar and surface-to-air missile systems on islands China claims in the South China Sea.⁴⁷ With its web of sensors and antiaircraft weapons, China's air defense system would pose significant difficulties for US forces near China's coast and throughout the Indo-Pacific.

The number and type of long-range surface-to-air missiles in China's inventory demonstrate the country's advancements in developing its IADS. As the RAND Corporation has reported, in the late 1990s, most of China's long-range surface-to-air missile systems were aging Russian missiles with a maximum range of 35 km. A decade later, in 2010, China had fielded around 200 launchers with more advanced seekers that could strike targets up to 200 km away.⁴⁸ That development has continued apace with the country expanding its surface-to-air missile arsenal, purchasing Russian systems such as the S-400 and indigenously producing the HQ-19,⁴⁹ an antiballistic missile system roughly comparable to the THAAD system operated by the United States.⁵⁰

Ranges for China's air defense system have improved with the expansion of its arsenal, as the country now possesses indigenous missiles that can engage targets within 250 km.⁵¹ That increased range, coupled with the sensors, weapons, and fighters that make up China's IADS, allows China to execute an anti-access and area-denial (A2AD) strategy within the first island chain (the islands encompassing Japan, Taiwan, and portions of the Philippines and Indonesia closest to China) that will extend farther into the Philippine Sea and even the Pacific Ocean.⁵²

Such a strategy poses significant challenges for the US military to mobilize and deploy forces to reinforce American and allied units already stationed in the western Pacific in a war scenario. Airborne assets actually in the theater will be forced to operate from extreme standoff ranges or face a high risk of loss of life or equipment, severely complicating military strategy and straining allied capabilities.

The challenges posed by these systems' buildup in and around China highlight the importance of the US sustaining and bolstering a combat-credible presence in the Indo-Pacific to maintain deterrence and prevent conflict entirely. This includes basing military weapons, forces, and other key capabilities west of the international date line in US territories such as Guam or allied states such as Japan,⁵³ the Philippines,⁵⁴ and even Australia.⁵⁵ Despite China's growing A2AD capabilities, more US forces and increased posture in the Indo-Pacific are needed to alter Beijing's calculus for taking Taiwan by force.

Manufacturing and Technological Industrial Base

While the United States is home to some of the most experienced and advanced shipbuilding, aerospace, technology, and defense manufacturing workforces, China is catching up. Of the 15 largest defense firms in the world, seven are Chinese state-owned companies.⁵⁶ These companies are manufacturing numerous key weapons and technologies that are on the same level as those produced by top non-US firms, as the Pentagon's 2022 report on Chinese military capabilities has affirmed.

The Pentagon power report also notes that China's ballistic and cruise missiles are "comparable in quality to systems of other international top-tier producers."⁵⁷ As for the country's ground weapon systems, the report calls these "at or near world class standards."⁵⁸ Furthermore, the Chinese finally are fixing long-standing problems with domestic production of aircraft engines, which previously caused engines (aircraft and naval) to make up the largest share of arms imports to China between 2015 and 2020.⁵⁹ In a dramatic shift, the PRC is now outfitting the J-10 and the more advanced J-20 fighters with domestically produced engines.⁶⁰

Chinese military technology's growing capability is indicative of the broader state of the Chinese industrial base, which, according to the World Bank, produces nearly double the output of the United States.⁶¹ Globally, China's manufacturing amounts to around a quarter of the world's total output. Moreover, roughly 50 percent of China's tremendous output can be considered dual use, applicable to both commercial and military uses.⁶²

Another advantage for China is that for at least the past several decades, its defense industrial base has turned out new technology and machines quickly due to its "absorptive" acquisition model.⁶³ Such a model entails acquiring foreign technologies that are either strictly for military purposes or dual use and using them to produce and develop new weapons platforms. The model also emphasizes reverse engineering over research and development, unlike the United States' technology development methods.⁶⁴

Complementing this strategy is Beijing's heavy emphasis on STEM education and critical technologies research. Human capital is key to building a technology industry, as Beijing knows. As seen in Figure 2, China has produced more STEM PhD graduates than the United States has every year since the mid-2000s,⁶⁵ and Chinese universities such as Tsinghua University in Beijing have become the top in the world for computer science⁶⁶ and engineering.⁶⁷ In addition, China produces the most peer-reviewed science and engineering publications of any country, at 23 percent of the global share, while the United States is second, at 16 percent.⁶⁸

These developments' implications for Chinese military power are immense. Owing to the country's policy of military-civil fusion,⁶⁹ advances in science and technology in academia and the private sector are directly translatable to the creation of advanced military capabilities. The Australian Strategic Policy Institute has found that China leads the world in 37 of 44 critical technologies, including several with military applications, such as hypersonic weapons, drones, and advanced robotics.⁷⁰

The US lead on technological research has not completely evaporated. The US is still the top destination for international students,⁷¹ and American universities still make up a majority of the highest-ranked institutions.⁷² However, as visible in Figure 2, the trajectory points toward future advantages for China. According to a Center for Security and Emerging Technology report, China may produce over twice as many STEM PhDs as the US produces by 2025.⁷³ STEM doctoral degrees are considered an indicator of the future competitiveness of a STEM workforce, and China is already gaining the upper hand.

Despite its formidable strengths, the Chinese broader defense industrial base suffers from key weaknesses, including foreign dependencies.⁷⁴ For instance, the PRC's most valuable import in 2021 was electronic integrated circuits, more commonly known as chips.⁷⁵ Key



Figure 2. STEM PhDs in the US and China, 2000–30

Source: Remco Zwetsloot et al., China Is Fast Outpacing U.S. STEM PhD Growth, Georgetown University, Center for Security and Emerging Technology, August 2021, https://cset.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/China-is-Fast-Outpacing-U.S.-STEM-PhD-Growth.pdf.

strategic raw materials, including iron ore and crude oil, also rank high on China's list of imports, demonstrating that China largely relies on the outside world for these commodities, which would be crucial to fueling the Chinese military in a potential conflict.

Policymakers have started to recognize the need for action on this challenge, with the Biden administration recently taking steps to limit China's access to advanced semiconductors and the machines used to manufacture them, aiming to slow Chinese innovation in this space.⁷⁶ The US Department of Commerce's limitations on China are all the more crucial due to the importance of chips in modern weapons systems and munitions,⁷⁷ as shortages that Russia encountered just six months into invading Ukraine illustrate.⁷⁸ While the US does hold an advantage in advanced chip manufacturing, policymakers must still remain cautious over China's near monopoly on older chip-making systems, which are required to power many US military legacy weapon systems.⁷⁹

Overall, Washington must get serious about reinvigorating the United States' defense industrial base. The war in Ukraine has highlighted key shortcomings in areas such as munitions production, whose potential expansion is estimated to take years.⁸⁰ In the event of a Chinese invasion of Taiwan, the Taiwanese would need large quantities of even more advanced munitions, which, if supplied, would quickly deplete American stockpiles. To be ready for conflict tomorrow, the US must prepare today.

Minerals and Rare Earths

Beijing seeks to employ a strategy of "dual circulation," in which other countries increase their supply chains' dependence on the PRC while China pursues self-reliance. This policy entails an increased focus on material extraction, processing, and manufacturing during the first and intermediate phases of the supply chain.⁸¹

China's implementation of its dual circulation policy can be seen in its dominance over the minerals and metals used in American weapons systems. Of the 37 minerals relevant for the defense industry, only five are concentrated in Australia, Canada, and the United States, while 18 are concentrated in China, and the remaining 14 are concentrated in countries that maintain strong diplomatic and economic ties to China.⁸²





Source: US Department of the Interior, US Geological Survey, "Mineral Commodity Summaries 2021," January 29, 2021, https://pubs.usgs.gov/ periodicals/mcs2021/mcs2021.pdf; US Department of the Interior, US Geological Survey, "Mineral Commodity Summaries 2016," January 28, 2016, https://d9-wret.s3.us-west-2.amazonaws.com/assets/palladium/production/mineral-pubs/mcs/mcs2016.pdf; US Department of the Interior, US Geological Survey, "Mineral Commodity Summaries 2011," January 11, 2011, https://d9-wret.s3.us-west-2.amazonaws.com/assets/palladium/ production/mineral-pubs/mcs/mcs2011.pdf; US Department of the Interior, US Geological Survey, "Mineral Commodity Summaries 2006," January 13, 2006, https://d9-wret.s3.us-west-2.amazonaws.com/assets/palladium/production/mineral-pubs/mcs/mcs2006.pdf; US Department of the Interior, US Geological Survey, "Mineral Commodity Summaries 2001," January 25, 2001, https://d9-wret.s3.us-west-2.amazonaws.com/assets/ palladium/production/mineral-pubs/mcs/mcs2001.pdf; US Department of the Interior, US Geological Survey, "Mineral Commodity Summaries 1996," January 1996, https://d9-wret.s3.us-west-2.amazonaws.com/assets/palladium/production/atoms/files/mcs-1996ocr.pdf; and US Department of the Interior, US Geological Survey, "Mineral Searbook 1991, vol. 1," US Department of the Interior, Bureau of Mines, 1991, https://search. library.wisc.edu/digital/A5X7AW22D2URO8R.

But not just the concentration of critical minerals has given China an advantage over the United States in this area; the country's dominance in refining the minerals has done so too. On a global scale, China refines 73 percent of cobalt, 40 percent of copper, and 59 percent of lithium.⁸³ These minerals are perhaps the most important to building a modern army, with each element having critical military applications: Cobalt is used in jet engines,⁸⁴ copper is used in ammunition and electronics,⁸⁵ and lithium is used in batteries.⁸⁶ Even rarer minerals, such as yttrium, are necessary to advanced laser and radar systems that power next-generation platforms such as the F-35 Lightning II.⁸⁷

When it comes to rare earth minerals, China maintains a grip on 60 percent of global mined production, 85 percent of the world's processing capacity, and more than 90 percent of manufacturing for rare earth permanent magnets.⁸⁸ Key to China's hold on the market is the consolidation of Chinese state-owned rare earth metal conglomerates. As it did with its shipbuild-ing sector, China consolidated five of its state-owned rare earth metal enterprises into one company, a merger that created the second-largest rare earths producer in the world.⁸⁹

This consolidation and China's general shift from a decentralized economy should concern the United States. The US-China Economic and Security Review Commission has said that "the systematic penetration and consolidation of control over China's economy allows Beijing greater leverage over U.S. supply chains concentrated in China."90 In July 2023, Beijing already demonstrated its willingness to weaponize the United States' reliance on critical minerals when it restricted the export of gallium and germanium—two minerals necessary to constructing advanced chips and missile systems—to the United States.⁹¹ Should a conflict erupt between the United States and China, the United States could find itself running dangerously low on these rare and critical materials, which are crucial to maintaining military systems.

It wasn't always like this. In fact, for much of the 20th century, the United States was the lead producer of rare earth minerals.⁹² As seen in Figure 3, China's dominance began in the 1990s, after Beijing ramped up mining efforts to flood the market and undermine competitors—and it worked.⁹³ The Mountain Pass Rare Earth Mine and Processing Facility, which mined a large proportion of the United States' rare earth minerals, was undercut and put out of business, leading to China's unparalleled dominance in the field.⁹⁴

Still, Washington can take a few actions to fight back against Chinese dominance over the rare earth mineral supply chain. The US can increase its stockpiles and reinvest in American mines, onshoring production to better insulate the defense industry from supply-chain disruptions,⁹⁵ which lawmakers have recently moved to do.⁹⁶ Such moves have even inspired reinvestment and the recent reopening of the Mountain Pass mine, which could once again begin producing vast quantities of rare earths.⁹⁷ Washington would also be wise to pursue "friendshoring"—relocating manufacturing and supply chains away from China into friendly countries resources that cannot be onshored.⁹⁸

Gray-Zone Operations Short of Armed Conflict

China has an asymmetric advantage in gray-zone operations due to its comparative willingness to frequently use them. China's gray-zone actions include influence and disinformation campaigns online, economic actions intended to punish or harm nations for opposing China, and military actions short of war, such as constructing military installations on territory claimed by other nations throughout the South China Sea.⁹⁹

Many of China's neighbors, such as Australia, Japan, Taiwan, and Vietnam, are victims of China's nefarious efforts in this area. Vis-à-vis Taiwan, Beijing has employed gray-zone operations to slowly shift the status quo of acceptable military aggression in the Taiwan Strait. Two decades ago, incursions into Taiwan's airspace were a rarity. Now, they are all too common and have shifted the norms of Chinese military activity in the region.¹⁰⁰

Other activities, such as placement of pro-Chinese Communist Party (CCP) stories in Taiwanese newspapers¹⁰¹ and attempts to influence elections on the island, can be considered part of China's gray-zone operations. Perhaps the most significant example of such activities are the military drills that China held off Taiwan's coast following then–US House Speaker Nancy Pelosi's (D-CA) visit to the island in August 2022.¹⁰² Speaker Kevin McCarthy's (R-CA) meeting with Taiwanese President Tsai Ing-wen in early April 2023 elicited a similar response from China.¹⁰³

Economically, China has thrown around its weight against a laundry list of countries such as Australia,¹⁰⁴ Canada,¹⁰⁵ Lithuania,¹⁰⁶ South Korea,¹⁰⁷ and Taiwan,¹⁰⁸ as well as American non-state entities such as the NBA,¹⁰⁹ all to prevent criticism and opposition to China's abuses of human rights and the international order. This continues today with efforts to manipulate public opinion and elections in the United States¹¹⁰ and defensive actions designed to make sure Beijing can control its own citizens' beliefs.¹¹¹

As Beijing uses every avenue and tool to manipulate and coerce, Washington is doing little to fight back. The US has enormous economic power, but policymakers appear paralyzed on whether to take defensive actions such as strategic decoupling, which would weaken China's influence over the American economy.¹¹² They seem even less willing to use sanctions to effectively deter Chinese aggression by increasing the costs of China's actions.¹¹³

The US military can do more to counter this grayzone activity. While current freedom of navigation operations show Beijing that the United States does not accept China's illegal claim to the South China Sea,¹¹⁴ more must be done. The US needs a proactive plan to help allies in the Indo-Pacific deal with this challenge. Potential solutions include building on the new "Quad"-created Indo-Pacific Partnership for Maritime Domain Awareness by providing US unmanned aircraft system and satellite data to enable detailed monitoring and thus better countering of Chinese gray-zone activity.¹¹⁵ Furthermore, the United States could focus Marine Corps security and assistance exercises in the region on helping allies patrol their waters and protect the free movement of shipping to and from their ports. More littoral combat ships in the South China Sea and allied waters could diminish gray-zone harassment.

Former Deputy National Security Adviser Matthew Pottinger and Chinese human rights and democracy advocate Tong Yi testified before the House Select Committee on the CCP on the value of undermining the "Great Firewall of China," but until a real effort is made, US attempts to inform and influence the Chinese public with its own gray-zone operations will have little chance of success.¹¹⁶ Exposing the Chinese public to the information available beyond the Great Firewall offers a chance at undermining the CCP's legitimacy. It is often argued that authoritarian governments such as Beijing's have an advantage in the gray zone,¹¹⁷ but this just means the United States must work harder to bring about the whole-of-society approach necessary for winning in this crucial area of competition.¹¹⁸

The Space Domain

The 2022 Space Industrial Base Report jointly published by the US Space Force, the Defense Innovation Unit, and the Air Force Research Laboratory argues that China is working to become the world's dominant space power "economically, diplomatically and militarily by 2045," with an upward trajectory far steeper than that of the United States.¹¹⁹ Here again, China uses its strategy of military-civil fusion. The 2022 Defense Intelligence Agency's *Challenges to Security in Space* report notes that the PLA controls China's space program for military and civilian uses, such as modernizing the military, bolstering its technology sector, and increasing international relationships.¹²⁰

In a sign of growing capability in this domain, China surpassed the US in orbital satellite launches in four of the past five years, as seen in Figure 4. Since 2018, China has doubled its intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance satellites, achieving a number second only to the United States.¹²¹ For China, space superiority is not just another part of competition with the United States; it is a crucial part of "informationized" warfare.¹²²

The space launch landscape today, however, is rapidly changing. American federal contracts with private enterprise have brought the success of SpaceX, which now routinely operates reusable launch vehicles. Rockets such as the Falcon 9 and Falcon Heavy are enabling the US to launch payloads to orbit at a fraction of the cost of China's expendable Long March family of rockets.¹²³

In only the past few years, this has allowed the United States to dramatically surge ahead in raw tonnage launched into space at a rate China cannot keep up with using its current rocket technology.¹²⁴ Beijing, of course, intends to change this. In 2020, China submitted a filing with the International Telecommunications Union to launch 12,992 satellites, and Chinese officials plan to introduce the reusable rocket technology required to achieve this by 2025.¹²⁵

Beijing recognizes the United States' head start and heavy reliance on space. Accordingly, PLA doctrine emphasizes counter-space capabilities, asserting that adversary satellites are valid targets in a regional military conflict whose destruction could serve to "blind and deafen the enemy."¹²⁶ According to the 2022 China military power report, China is developing "direct-ascent anti-satellite missiles, co-orbital satellites, electronic warfare, and directed-energy systems" to deny "an adversary's access to and operations in the space domain."¹²⁷

China also seeks to shape the legal norms concerning space. China enlisted Russia's support to draft the Treaty on the Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space, the Threat or Use of Force Against Outer Space Objects (PPWT). This treaty is designed to limit the proliferation of offensive weaponry in space¹²⁸ but notably does nothing to restrict the testing of anti-satellite weapons.¹²⁹ Treaties like the PPWT, if enacted, would make established American advantages in space, such as the GPS, vulnerable.¹³⁰

The United States has voluntarily stopped all testing of direct-ascent anti-satellite missile systems¹³¹ after previously testing and launching plane-launched¹³² and ship-launched¹³³ versions, due to the threat of the debris that these tests create. China continues to develop and test anti-satellite weapons, creating "a robust arsenal of space and counterspace capabilities," as assessed by the Center for Strategic and International Studies.¹³⁴ The space domain is crucial for the command and control of the American and Chinese militaries, but just as the United States' society and economy heavily rely on the cyber domain, they depend on space-based systems



Figure 4. Total Space Launches by Country, 2015–22

Source: Center for Strategic International Studies, Space Environment: Total Launches by Country, February 16, 2023, https://aerospace.csis.org/ data/space-environment-total-launches-by-country.

for everyday life and commerce. This means the US is one of the countries most vulnerable to not only deliberate attacks in space but also the reckless testing of such weapons.

To prevent Chinese dominance in space, the United States should continue expanding a multilateral, rules-based order in the space domain. The Artemis Accords, a recent endeavor by the US and 24 other countries to enhance cooperation in space, illustrate the capacity for American leadership in this domain.¹³⁵ Policymakers would be wise to fully fund the United States Space Force to ensure Chinese advances do not go unchallenged.¹³⁶

Cyber Operations

China has accrued advantages in alternative domains of warfare as well. China now "enjoys an asymmetric advantage over the United States in cyberspace due to the CCP's unwillingness to play by the same rules," according to the US-China Economic and Security Review Commission's 2022 report.¹³⁷ Unlike the United States, China conducts state-sponsored cyberespionage for unlawful economic advantage. It steals American companies' intellectual property and harvests for its own military the designs of American weapons systems including the F-35, V-22 Osprey, and Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) system.¹³⁸ These are just a few of the 224 instances of confirmed Chinese espionage directed at the United States since 2000¹³⁹—and the FBI estimates that the annual cost to the US economy ranges from \$225 billion to \$600 billion.¹⁴⁰

Additionally, China breaks the norm of a free and open internet by claiming "cyber sovereignty," otherwise known as state control, allowing it to erect virtual borders around its networks and effectively insulate Beijing's policies from internal and external dissent.¹⁴¹ Beijing has been aggressively pushing this vision for proliferating a divided, state-controlled internet in international organizations to challenge the norms.¹⁴²

An additional reason for China's asymmetric advantage in cyberspace is its intentional blurring of the lines between state and private actors operating in this domain. China employs nominally private hackers for its own state-directed purposes.¹⁴³ For instance, in 2018, the Department of Justice unsealed charges against two Chinese nationals accused of stealing intellectual property and private business information from managed service providers, which are companies that oversee the information technology infrastructure of governments and businesses. These two hackers were connected with the APT 10 Group, which, as the indictment against them shows, had connections to the Chinese Ministry of State Security.¹⁴⁴

One central reason China has been able to substantially increase its cyber capabilities is the reorganization of its institutions dedicated to cyber policymaking. The CCP has centralized and expanded the organizations it operates for controlling, regulating, and using the cyber domain, including the Central Commission for Cybersecurity and Informatization, the Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, and multiple others.¹⁴⁵ This reorganization has culminated in the largest hacking force in the world—whose personnel outnumbers that of the FBI 50 to one.¹⁴⁶

An organization that would be immensely useful to the PLA during wartime is the People's Liberation Army Strategic Support Force (SSF). Established in 2015 amid a reorganization of the PLA to increase its power projection (overseas, in space, and in cyberspace), the SSF is responsible for conducting and overseeing space and information warfare operations, of which cyberwarfare is a key component.¹⁴⁷ The SSF's reorganization also brought cyber intelligence and offensive operations under one department. This institutional blend theoretically provides operational advantages over the US, which has separate institutions for intelligence and cyber operations.

As part of its mission, the SSF is tasked with offensive cyber operations during war. Such operations could be hugely detrimental to the functioning of American society, with the director of national intelligence's 2022 annual threat assessment finding that "China almost certainly is capable of launching cyber attacks that would disrupt critical infrastructure services within the United States, including against oil and gas pipelines and rail systems."¹⁴⁸

The 2023 version of that assessment noted, "If Beijing feared that a major conflict with the United States were imminent, it almost certainly would consider undertaking aggressive cyber operations against U.S. homeland critical infrastructure and military assets worldwide."¹⁴⁹ Chinese cyber operations have become increasingly indiscriminate and reckless, as seen in the aftermath of the 2021 Microsoft Exchange cyberattack, when Chinese-sponsored hackers expanded their targets once discovered. In a wartime scenario, China could use the threat of great collateral damage to deter or disrupt a US military response to hostile acts in the western Pacific.¹⁵⁰ That could be China's goal if it decides to make a move on Taiwan, according to House Select Committee on the CCP Chairman Rep. Mike Gallagher (R-WI).¹⁵¹

Despite China's formidable and growing position in cyberspace, it is important to underscore that the United States is still the world leader in cyber capabilities. As the International Institute for Strategic Studies (IISS) has found, the US is "the most powerful country in terms of ICT [information and communications technology] capability, whether gauged by the size of its digital economy, its leading role in global innovation or [its] unrivalled partnership between industry, government and academia."¹⁵² The IISS's report also emphasizes that the United States' cyber capabilities remain the best in the world.¹⁵³

However, vulnerabilities inhere in a well-developed and robust digital environment. Because the United States is a well-connected and open society, it is a target-rich environment for cyberattacks.¹⁵⁴ The United States therefore cannot afford to be complacent about its cyber capabilities and network protection. America's continued dominance in this domain requires persistent engagement in cyberspace and, as with dominance in any other domain of warfighting, shaking off complacency. Future efforts toward strengthening cross-capability collaboration between cyber and intelligence services and improving cyber interoperability with allied states will be crucial to maintaining capability.¹⁵⁵

Artificial Intelligence

Artificial intelligence (AI) is another area in which the United States may soon categorically lag behind China. China was ahead of the United States in crafting a national AI development strategy, releasing one in 2017,¹⁵⁶ whereas the US released its AI strategy in 2019.¹⁵⁷ Two years may not seem significant, but for such a game-changing technology as AI, with its vast civilian and military uses, any lag is significant. And that lag's consequences seem to be taking shape, with the National Security Commission on AI finding that China is a peer of the United States in AI and, in some applications, more technically advanced. Furthermore, the commission noted that China "possesses the might, talent, and ambition to surpass the United States as the world's leader in AI in the next decade if current trends do not change."¹⁵⁸

In 2021, China produced the largest share of the world's AI conference publications, at 27.6 percent, versus the United States' 16.9 percent.¹⁵⁹ One example of the results is Baidu, which runs China's most popular internet search engine and is positioned to be a leader in generative AI in China. Baidu's own generative AI product, Ernie Bot, has completed beta testing, and the first batch of companies is testing the product behind closed doors.¹⁶⁰ In another example of China's AI prowess, the top five companies in the world for accuracy in facial recognition software are Chinese, according to rankings published by the US National Institute of Standards and Technology.¹⁶¹

Despite these civilian applications, China is certainly not developing its AI capabilities for exclusively civilian purposes. Its use of AI may extend to advanced missiles, surface vessels, ground vehicles, and aerial systems. The military application of AI-enabled capability is already being tested; the PLA's new GJ-2 aerial drone, otherwise known as the Wing Loong II, can autonomously identify enemies and discern threats.¹⁶²

The PLA anticipates exploiting AI because it perceives that information will flow quickly on the future battlefield, and AI will be a crucial tool to ensure military commanders can make quick decisions.¹⁶³ AI has become a central feature of the PLA's vision of the future battlefield, dubbed "intelligentized warfare," in which advanced technologies and AI play a dominant role at every level.¹⁶⁴

Given Beijing's coordinated and rapid effort to advance AI applications in defense, Washington cannot rely on its existing private-sector-driven dominance for long. To ensure the United States military stays ahead in the AI race, Washington must elevate AI considerations from technical to strategic, which will require forward-thinking investment and partnerships. The current acquisition processes dating from the Cold War cannot keep pace with the rapid development of AI technology, and leaders must ensure that the Pentagon can move faster and smarter on high-tech acquisitions.¹⁶⁵ Military allies such as Germany, Japan, and the United Kingdom would be capable partners in the AI space.¹⁶⁶

Conclusion

Despite the mounting challenges, the United States maintains several distinct military advantages against China.

The US military is tested and highly experienced in conducting joint operations globally, and it benefits from a head start as the world's preeminent military force since the end of the Cold War. American democracy continues to foster an innovative culture that attracts talent from around the world and produces the greatest breakthrough technologies. The US also leads the most extensive network of established alliances and partnerships, enabled by attractive shared interests and values. This allows the US to extend its reach globally and assemble greater power and legitimacy.

To maintain its position in the world, the United States must preserve and leverage these advantages while avoiding complacency. This report has presented 10 examples of a creeping complacency in the US government toward the geopolitical threat from China. As a result, China is reaching parity with or exceeding the United States in certain areas. Each area requires its own steps to ensure an American advantage moving forward, but all start with taking the threat from China seriously, in not just rhetoric but actual policy and resourcing. Without meaningful change, these worrying trends will continue, and there may just be a few more examples added to this list in the near future.

About the Author

Mackenzie Eaglen is a senior fellow at the American Enterprise Institute, where she works on defense strategy, defense budgets, and military readiness.

Acknowledgments

The author thanks fellow AEI scholars Jason Blessing, Elisabeth Braw, and Klon Kitchen for their contributions to this report.

Notes

1. Michael R. Gordon, "China Has More ICBM Launchers Than U.S., American Military Reports," Wall Street Journal, February 7, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-has-more-icbm-launchers-than-u-s-american-military-reports-11675779463.

2. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China: Annual Report to Congress*, 2020, vii, https://media.defense.gov/2020/Sep/01/2002488689/-1/-1/1/2020-DOD-CHINA-MILITARY-POWER-REPORT-FINAL.PDF.

3. Anthony J. Cotton, letter to Senate Armed Services Committee Ranking Member, January 26, 2023, https://armedservices. house.gov/sites/republicans.armedservices.house.gov/files/HASC%20Response%20-%20China%20ICBM%20Notification.pdf.

4. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China: Annual Report to Congress*, 2022, iii, https://media.defense.gov/2022/Nov/29/2003122279/-1/-1/1/2022-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA.PDF.

5. 169 Cong. Rec. S1865 (daily ed. June 1, 2023).

6. PRC State Council Information Office, "China's 2023 Defense Budget to Rise by 7.2%, Remaining Single-Digit for 8th Year," press release, March 6, 2023, http://english.scio.gov.cn/chinavoices/2023-03/06/content_85146919.htm.

7. Permanent Mission of the People's Republic of China to the United Nations, "China's Report on Military Expenditure in 2020," https://front.un-arm.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/20220211-note-verbale-from-china-mission.pdf.

8. Nan Tian and Fei Su, *A New Estimate of China's Military Expenditure*, Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, January 2021, 3, https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2021-01/2101_sipri_report_a_new_estimate_of_chinas_military_expenditure.pdf.

9. US Department of State, "Military-Civil Fusion and the People's Republic of China," https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/What-is-MCF-One-Pager.pdf.

10. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, 2022, 77–78.

11. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, 2022, 99.

12. International Monetary Fund, GDP Based on PPP, Share of World, 2023, https://www.imf.org/external/datamapper/PPPSH@ WEO/OEMDC/ADVEC/WEOWORLD.

13. Peter Robertson, "Debating Defence Budgets: Why Military Purchasing Power Parity Matters," Centre for Economic Policy Research, October 9, 2021, https://cepr.org/voxeu/columns/debating-defence-budgets-why-military-purchasing-power-parity-matters.

14. Fiscal Responsibility Act of 2023, Pub. L. No. 118-5.

15. Elaine McCusker, "Why the Budget Deal Is Good News for Defense—with One Key Exception," Breaking Defense, May 31, 2023, https://www.aei.org/op-eds/why-the-budget-deal-is-good-news-for-defense-with-one-key-exception.

16. John G. Ferrari and Mackenzie Eaglen, "Pentagon to Congress: Inflation . . . What Inflation?," Breaking Defense, May 20, 2022, https://www.aei.org/op-eds/pentagon-to-congress-inflation-what-inflation.

17. William C. Greenwalt, "China Already Outspends US Military? Discuss," Breaking Defense, May 26, 2021, https://www.aei. org/op-eds/china-already-outspends-us-military-discuss.

18. Shaan Shaikh, "China's Hypersonic Future," Center for Strategic and International Studies, Missile Defense Project, December 12, 2021, https://missilethreat.csis.org/chinas-hypersonic-future.

19. Hans Kristensen, "Military Might Takes Center Stage at Chinese 70-Year Anniversary Parade," Federation of American Scientists, October 1, 2019, https://fas.org/publication/china-military-parade.

20. Paul F. Freisthler, "Hypersonic Threat Assessment," testimony before the House Armed Services Committee, Strategic Forces Subcommittee, March 2, 2023, https://democrats-armedservices.house.gov/_cache/files/3/5/35e5f6c5-cffd-4d99-b4bc-9bed335dca4b/6185535D1E4EE6CDDD36142EC501C91B.freisthler-statement.pdf.

21. Freisthler, "Hypersonic Threat Assessment," 3.

22. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, 2022, vii.

23. Kelley M. Sayler, "Hypersonic Weapons: Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, February 13, 2023, 22–23, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/weapons/R45811.pdf.

24. Matthew Kroenig, *Deterring Chinese Strategic Attack: Grappling with the Implications of China's Strategic Forces Buildup*, Atlantic Council, Scowcroft Center for Strategy and Security, November 2021, 10–12, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/Deterring_Chinese_Strategic_Attack_Rpt_10312190.pdf.

25. US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2018 Report to Congress of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, November 2018, 220, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2019-09/2018%20Annual%20Report%20to%20 Congress.pdf.

26. Jason Sherman, "Following Test Delays, Army Shifting Long Range Hypersonic Weapon Funding to M-SHORAD," Inside Defense, April 12, 2023, https://insidedefense.com/daily-news/following-test-delays-army-shifting-long-range-hypersonic-weapon-funding-m-shorad.

27. Congressional Budget Office, U.S. Hypersonic Weapons and Alternatives, January 2023, 14–15, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2023-01/58255-hypersonic.pdf.

28. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, 2022, vi–vii.

29. Naval Vessel Register, Fleet Size, June 7, 2023, https://www.nvr.navy.mil/NVRSHIPS/FLEETSIZE.HTML.

30. Ronald O'Rourke, *China Naval Modernization: Implications for U.S. Navy Capabilities—Background and Issues for Congress*, Congressional Research Service, May 15, 2023, 6–7, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/RL33153.pdf.

31. US Navy, Office of the Chief of Naval Operations, *Report to Congress on the Annual Long-Range Plan for Construction of Naval Vessels for Fiscal Year 2024*, March 2023, 15–17, https://s3.documentcloud.org/documents/23783340/rtc-report-to-congress-on-the-annual-long-range-plan-for-construction-of-naval-vessels-for-fiscal-year-2024-title-10-sect-231.pdf.

32. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, 2020, vii.

33. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China*, 2020, vii, 148.

34. United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, "Merchant Fleet," Map 1, https://hbs.unctad.org/merchant-fleet.

35. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, 2020, 144.

36. US Navy, Office of Naval Intelligence, Farragut Technical Analysis Center, "(U) Updated China: Naval Construction Trends Vis-à-Vis U.S. Navy Shipbuilding Plans, 2020–2030," February 6, 2020, 2, https://irp.fas.org/agency/oni/plan-trends.pdf.

37. Lonnie D. Henley, *Civilian Shipping and Maritime Militia: The Logistics Backbone of a Taiwan Invasion*, US Naval War College, China Maritime Studies Institute, May 2022, https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1020&context=cm-si-maritime-reports.

38. O'Rourke, China Naval Modernization, 2.

39. Michael A. McDevitt, "China's Navy Will Be the World's Largest in 2035," *Proceedings* 146, no. 2 (February 2020), https://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/2020/february/chinas-navy-will-be-worlds-largest-2035.

40. O'Rourke, China Naval Modernization.

41. China Power Team, "How Advanced Is China's Third Aircraft Carrier?," Center for Strategic and International Studies, May 18, 2023, https://chinapower.csis.org/china-type-003-fujian-aircraft-carrier.

42. Jim Gomez and Aaron Favila, "AP Exclusive: US Admiral Says China Fully Militarized Isles," Associated Press, March 21, 2022, https://apnews.com/article/business-china-beijing-xi-jinping-south-china-sea-d229070bc2373be1ca515390960a6e6c.

43. US Navy, Naval Sea Systems Command, "Building the Shipyards the Nation Needs," https://www.navsea.navy.mil/Home/Shipyards/SIOP.

44. Mackenzie Eaglen, "US Military Bases Are Literally Falling Apart," 19FortyFive, December 2, 2022, https://www.aei.org/ op-eds/u-s-military-bases-are-literally-falling-apart.

45. SHIPS Implementation Act, S. 3258, 116th Cong., 2nd sess. (2020).

46. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, 2020, 73–76.

47. Center for Strategic and International Studies, Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, Chinese Power Projection Capabilities in the South China Sea, https://amti.csis.org/chinese-power-projection.

48. Eric Heginbotham et al., *The U.S.-China Military Scorecard: Forces, Geography, and the Evolving Balance of Power, 1996–2017,* RAND Corporation, 2015, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR392.html.

49. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, 2020, 61.

50. Phillip C. Saunders, "Testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission Hearing on China's Nuclear Forces," June 10, 2021, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2021-06/Phillip_Saunders_Testimony.pdf.

51. China Aerospace Studies Institute, PLA Aerospace Power: A Primer on Trends in China's Military Air, Space, and Missile Forces, 3rd ed., 27, https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/CASI/documents/Research/Other-Topics/2022-08-15%20PLA%20 Primer%203rd%20edition.pdf.

52. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China*, 2022, viii.

53. Stephen Losey, "Permanent Fighter Force for Kadena Still an Option: Air Force General," *Defense News*, May 10, 2023, https://www.defensenews.com/air/2023/05/10/permanent-fighter-force-for-kadena-still-an-option-air-force-general.

54. US Department of Defense, "Philippines, U.S. Announce Locations of Four New EDCA Sites," press release, April 3, 2023, https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/Article/3349257/philippines-us-announce-locations-of-four-new-edca-sites.

55. Bryant Harris, "Congress Lays Groundwork for AUKUS Export Control Reform," *Defense News*, March 22, 2023, https://www.defensenews.com/congress/2023/03/22/congress-lays-groundwork-for-aukus-export-control-reform.

56. Cortney Weinbaum et al., Assessing Systemic Strengths and Vulnerabilities of China's Defense Industrial Base, RAND Corporation, 2022, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_briefs/RBA930-1.html.

57. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, 2022, xii.

58. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China*, 2022, 150.

59. Weinbaum et al., Assessing Systemic Strengths and Vulnerabilities of China's Defense Industrial Base.

60. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, 2022, 149–51.

61. World Bank, Manufacturing, Value Added (Current US\$)—China, United States, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ NV.IND.MANF.CD?end=2021&locations=CN-US&start=1997&view=chart.

62. Weinbaum et al., Assessing Systemic Strengths and Vulnerabilities of China's Defense Industrial Base.

63. Tai Ming Cheung, "Strengths and Weaknesses of China's Defense Industry and Acquisition System and Implications for the U.S." (PowerPoint presentation, 14th Annual Acquisition Research Symposium, US Naval Postgraduate School, Monterey, CA, April 26–27, 2017), https://dair.nps.edu/bitstream/123456789/1541/1/SYM-AM-17-153.pdf.

64. Center for Strategic and International Studies, "How Developed Is China's Arms Industry?," February 18, 2021, https://www.csis.org/analysis/how-developed-chinas-arms-industry.

65. Remco Zwetsloot et al., "China Is Fast Outpacing U.S. STEM PhD Growth," Georgetown University, Center for Security and Emerging Technology, August 2021, https://cset.georgetown.edu/publication/china-is-fast-outpacing-u-s-stem-phd-growth.

66. US News & World Report, Best Global Universities for Computer Science, https://www.usnews.com/education/best-global-universities/computer-science.

67. US News & World Report, Best Global Universities for Engineering, https://www.usnews.com/education/best-globaluniversities/engineering.

68. Amy Burke, Abigail Okrent, and Katherine Hale, *The State of U.S. Science and Engineering* 2022, National Science Foundation, National Science Board, January 2022, https://ncses.nsf.gov/pubs/nsb20221/u-s-and-global-science-and-technology-capabilities.

69. US Department of State, "Military-Civil Fusion and the People's Republic of China."

70. Jamie Gaida et al., ASPI's Critical Technology Tracker: The Global Race for Future Power, Australian Strategic Policy Institute, International Cyber Policy Centre, February 2023, https://ad-aspi.s3.ap-southeast-2.amazonaws.com/2023-03/ASPIs%20 Critical%20Technology%20Tracker_0.pdf.

71. Statista, Top Host Destination of International Students Worldwide in 2020, by Number of Students, January 12, 2023, https://www.statista.com/statistics/297132/top-host-destination-of-international-students-worldwide.

72. Statista, The 2022 Academic Ranking of World Universities (ARWU) by Shanghai Ranking Consultancy, September 20, 2022, https://www.statista.com/statistics/226665/academic-ranking-of-world-universities.

73. Zwetsloot et al., "China Is Fast Outpacing U.S. STEM PhD Growth."

74. Weinbaum et al., Assessing Systemic Strengths and Vulnerabilities of China's Defense Industrial Base, 6.

75. World Trade Organization, Trade Profiles 2022, 82, https://www.wto.org/english/res_e/booksp_e/trade_profiles22_e.pdf.

76. Klon Kitchen, "Game On," Dispatch, October 13, 2022, https://www.aei.org/articles/game-on.

77. Sujai Shivakumar and Charles Wessner, "Semiconductors and National Defense: What Are the Stakes?," Center for Strategic and International Studies, June 8, 2022, https://www.csis.org/analysis/semiconductors-and-national-defense-what-are-stakes.

78. Zoya Sheftalovich and Laurens Cerulus, "The Chips Are Down: Putin Scrambles for High-Tech Parts as His Arsenal Goes Up in Smoke," *Politico*, September 5, 2022, https://www.politico.eu/article/the-chips-are-down-russia-hunts-western-parts-to-run-its-war-machines.

79. Jared Mondschein, Jonathan W. Welburn, and Daniel Gonzales, "Securing the Microelectronics Supply Chain: Four Policy Issues for the U.S. Department of Defense to Consider," RAND Coporation, February 2022, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/perspectives/PEA1300/PEA1394-1/RAND_PEA1394-1.pdf.

80. Jen Judson, "US Army Eyes Sixfold Production Boost of 155mm Shells Used in Ukraine," *Defense News*, March 28, 2023, https://www.defensenews.com/digital-show-dailies/2023/03/28/us-army-eyes-six-fold-production-boost-of-155mm-shells-used-in-ukraine.

81. US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2022 Report to Congress of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 295–96.

82. Weinbaum et al., Assessing Systemic Strengths and Vulnerabilities of China's Defense Industrial Base.

83. Rodrigo Castillo and Caitlin Purdy, *China's Role in Supplying Critical Minerals for the Global Energy Transition: What Could the Future Hold?*, Brookings Institution, July 2022, 6, https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/LTRC_ChinaSupplyChain.pdf.

84. M. A. Boland and S. J. Kropschot, "Cobalt—for Strength and Color," US Department of the Interior, US Geological Survey, Mineral Resources Program, July 2011, https://pubs.usgs.gov/fs/2011/3081/pdf/fs2011-3081.pdf.

85. Copper Development Association, "Description of Military Specifications," https://copper.org/resources/standards/ specifications/military_description.php.

86. US Department of Defense, Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Acquisition and Sustainment, *State of Competition Within the Defense Industrial Base*, February 2022, 20–22, https://media.defense.gov/2022/Feb/15/2002939087/-1/-1/1/STATE-OF-COMPETITION-WITHIN-THE-DEFENSE-INDUSTRIAL-BASE.PDF.

87. Peter Grier, "Rare-Earth Uncertainty," Air & Space Forces Magazine, December 21, 2017, https://www.airandspaceforces.com/ article/rare-earth-uncertainty.

88. Xianbin Yao, "China Is Moving Rapidly up the Rare Earth Value Chain," Marsh McLennan, August 7, 2022, https://www.brinknews.com/china-is-moving-rapidly-up-the-rare-earth-value-chain.

89. Felix K. Chang, "China's Rare Earth Metals Consolidation and Market Power," Foreign Policy Research Institute, March 2, 2022, https://www.fpri.org/article/2022/03/chinas-rare-earth-metals-consolidation-and-market-power.

90. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2022 Report to Congress of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 297.

91. James T. Areddy and Sha Hua, "China Restricts Export of Two Minerals Used in High-Performance Chips," *Wall Street Journal*, July 4, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-restricts-exports-of-two-metals-used-in-high-performance-chips-a649402b?mod=article_inline.

92. Gordon B. Haxel, James B. Hedrick, and Greta J. Orris, "Rare Earth Elements—Critical Resources for High Technology," US Department of the Interior, US Geological Survey, May 17, 2005, https://pubs.usgs.gov/fs/2002/fs087-02.

93. Castillo and Purdy, China's Role in Supplying Critical Minerals for the Global Energy Transition, 6–8.

94. Lara Seligman, "China Dominates the Rare Earths Market. This U.S. Mine Is Trying to Change That.," *Politico*, December 14, 2022, https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2022/12/14/rare-earth-mines-00071102.

95. US Department of Defense, "DOD Awards \$35 Million to MP Materials to Build U.S. Heavy Rare Earth Separation Capacity," press release, February 22, 2022, https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/Article/2941793/dod-awards-35-million-to-mp-materials-to-build-us-heavy-rare-earth-separation-c.

96. Bryant Harris, "Congress and Pentagon Seek to Shore Up Strategic Mineral Stockpile Dominated by China," *Defense News*, May 23, 2022, https://www.defensenews.com/congress/2022/05/23/congress-and-pentagon-seek-to-shore-up-strategic-mineral-stockpile-dominated-by-china.

97. Seligman, "China Dominates the Rare Earths Market."

98. Elisabeth Braw, "How to 'Friendshore," American Enterprise Institute, May 16, 2023, https://www.aei.org/research-products/report/how-to-friendshore.

99. Gregory Poling, "The Conventional Wisdom on China's Island Bases Is Dangerously Wrong," War on the Rocks, January 10, 2020, https://warontherocks.com/2020/01/the-conventional-wisdom-on-chinas-island-bases-is-dangerously-wrong.

100. Michael Mazza, "The US Must Play China at Its Own Game in the Taiwan Strait," *Washington Examiner*, December 9, 2022, https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/restoring-america/courage-strength-optimism/the-us-must-play-china-at-its-own-game-in-the-taiwan-strait.

101. Yimou Lee and I-hwa Cheng, "Paid 'News': China Using Taiwan Media to Win Hearts and Minds on Island—Sources," Reuters, August 9, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-taiwan-china-media-insight/paid-news-china-using-taiwan-media-to-win-hearts-and-minds-on-island-sources-idUSKCN1UZ0I4.

102. Lily Kuo, "China's Military Extends Drills near Taiwan After Pelosi Trip," Washington Post, August 8, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2022/08/08/taiwan-china-military-exercises-pelosi.

103. Huizhong Wu, "China Says Taiwan Encirclement Drills a 'Serious Warning," Associated Press, April 12, 2023, https://apnews. com/article/china-taiwan-us-mccarthy-military-exercises-992440661295869bc2b02455093cf4d2.

104. Richard McGregor, "Chinese Coercion, Australian Resilience," Lowy Institute, October 20, 2022, https://www.lowyinstitute. org/publications/chinese-coercion-australian-resilience.

105. Finbarr Bermingham, "Canada's Canola Farmers Fear Huawei Dispute Could Devastate Rural Communities Reliant on China Exports," *South China Morning Post*, March 8, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/2189226/ canadas-canola-farmers-fear-huawei-dispute-could-devastate.

106. Matthew Reynolds and Matthew P. Goodman, "China's Economic Coercion: Lessons from Lithuania," Center for Strategic and International Studies, May 6, 2022, https://www.csis.org/analysis/chinas-economic-coercion-lessons-lithuania.

107. Javier C. Hernández, Owen Guo, and Ryan Mcmorrow, "South Korean Stores Feel China's Wrath as U.S. Missile System Is Deployed," *New York Times*, March 9, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/09/world/asia/china-lotte-thaad-south-korea.html.

108. Maya Liu, Tristan Li, and Irene Zhang, *China's Import Bans on Taiwan Show Economic Coercion Is Here to Stay*, Asia Pacific Foundation of Canada, December 15, 2022, https://www.asiapacific.ca/publication/chinas-import-bans-taiwan-show-economic-coercion-here-stay.

109. Victor Cha, "How to Stop Chinese Coercion: The Case for Collective Resilience," *Foreign Affairs*, December 14, 2022, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/world/how-stop-china-coercion-collective-resilience-victor-cha.

110. Joshua Kurlantzick, "China's Growing Attempts to Influence U.S. Politics," Council on Foreign Relations, October 31, 2022, https://www.cfr.org/article/chinas-growing-attempts-influence-us-politics.

111. Clementine G. Starling, Arun Iyer, and Robert J. Giesler, "Today's Wars Are Fought in the 'Gray Zone.' Here's Everything You Need to Know About It.," Atlantic Council, February 23, 2022, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/todays-wars-are-fought-in-the-gray-zone-heres-everything-you-need-to-know-about-it.

112. Maxwell Bessler, "The Debate to Decouple," Center for Strategic and International Studies, November 16, 2022, https://www.csis.org/blogs/new-perspectives-asia/debate-decouple.

113. Jonathan Masters, "What Are Economic Sanctions?," Council on Foreign Relations, August 12, 2019, https://www.cfr.org/ backgrounder/what-are-economic-sanctions.

114. Heather Mongilio, "China Protests U.S. South China Sea Freedom of Navigation Operation," US Naval Institute, March 24, 2023, https://news.usni.org/2023/03/24/china-protests-u-s-south-china-sea-freedom-of-navigation-operation.

115. White House, "Fact Sheet: Quad Leaders' Tokyo Summit 2022," press release, May 23, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/05/23/fact-sheet-quad-leaders-tokyo-summit-2022.

116. The Chinese Communist Party's Threat to America: Select Committee on the Strategic Competition Between the United States and the Chinese Communist Party, 118th Cong. (2023) (statement of Tong Yi, Human Rights Activist).

117. Starling, Iyer, and Giesler, "Today's Wars Are Fought in the 'Gray Zone."

118. Elisabeth Braw, "Murky Threats: Why Defense Against Gray-Zone Aggression Needs a Whole-of-Society Approach," 49Security, January 9, 2023, https://www.aei.org/op-eds/murky-threats-why-defense-against-gray-zone-aggression-needs-a-whole-of-society-approach.

119. John M. Olson et al., *State of the Space Industrial Base 2022: Winning the New Space Race for Sustainability, Prosperity and the Planet*, United States Space Force, Defense Innovation Unit, Department of the Air Force, and Air Force Research Laboratory, August 2022, 1, https://assets.ctfassets.net/3nanhbfkropc/6L5409bpVlnVyu2H5FOFnc/7595c4909616df92372a1d31be609625/ State_of_the_Space_Industrial_Base_2022_Report.pdf.

120. US Department of Defense, Defense Intelligence Agency, *Challenges to Security in Space: Space Reliance in an Era of Competition and Expansion*, March 2022, 8, https://www.dia.mil/Portals/110/Documents/News/Military_Power_Publications/Challenges_ Security_Space_2022.pdf.

121. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China*, 2022, 89–90.

122. US Department of Defense, Defense Intelligence Agency, Challenges to Security in Space, 9.

123. Thomas G. Roberts, Space Launch to Low Earth Orbit: How Much Does It Cost?, Center for Strategic and International Studies, September 1, 2022, https://aerospace.csis.org/data/space-launch-to-low-earth-orbit-how-much-does-it-cost.

124. Center for Strategic and International Studies, Space Environment: Payloads Launched by Country, September 1, 2022, https://aerospace.csis.org/data/space-environment-total-payloads-launched-by-country.

125. Cate Cadell, "China's Military Aims to Launch 13,000 Satellites to Rival Elon Musk's Starlink," *Washington Post*, April 6, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2023/04/06/elon-musk-china-starlink-pla.

126. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China*, 2022, ix.

127. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China*, 2022, 68.

128. People's Republic of China, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "China and Russia Jointly Submitted the Draft Treaty on PPWT to the Conference on Disarmament," press release, February 12, 2008, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjb_663304/zzjg_663340/jks_665232/jkxw_665234/200802/t20080212_599177.html.

129. Todd Harrison, *International Perspectives on Space Weapons*, Center for Strategic and International Studies, May 27, 2020, 14, https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/200527_Harrison_IntlPerspectivesSpaceWeapons_WEB% 20FINAL.pdf.

130. US Department of Defense, Defense Intelligence Agency, Challenges to Security in Space.

131. Ankit Panda and Benjamin Silverstein, "The U.S. Moratorium on Anti-Satellite Missile Tests Is a Welcome Shift in Space Policy," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, April 20, 2022, https://carnegieendowment.org/2022/04/20/u.s.-moratoriumon-anti-satellite-missile-tests-is-welcome-shift-in-space-policy-pub-86943.

132. National Museum of the United States Air Force, "Vought ASM-135A Anti-Satellite Missile," https://www.nationalmuseum. af.mil/Visit/Museum-Exhibits/Fact-Sheets/Display/Article/198034/vought-asm-135a-anti-satellite-missile. 133. Jim Wolf, "U.S. Shot Raises Tensions and Worries over Satellites," Reuters, February 21, 2008, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-satellite-intercept-vulnerability/u-s-shot-raises-tensions-and-worries-over-satellites-idUSN2144210520080222.

134. Todd Harrison et al., *Space Threat Assessment 2022*, Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 4, 2022, 10, https://www.csis.org/analysis/space-threat-assessment-2022.

135. NASA, The Artemis Accords: Principles for Cooperation in the Civil Exploration and Use of the Moon, Mars, Comets, and Asteroids for Peaceful Purposes, October 13, 2020, https://www.nasa.gov/specials/artemis-accords/img/Artemis-Accords-signed-13Oct2020.pdf.

136. US Space Force, "Department of the Air Force 2024 Budget Proposal Invests in Modernization, Transformation," March 13, 2023, https://www.spaceforce.mil/News/Article/3327867/department-of-the-air-force-2024-budget-proposal-invests-in-modernization-trans.

137. US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2022 Report to Congress: Executive Summary and Recommendations, November 2022, 24, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2022-11/2022_Executive_Summary.pdf.

138. US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2022 Report to Congress of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, November 2022, 460–62, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2022-11/Chapter_3_Section_2--Chinas_Cyber_Capabilities.pdf.

139. Center for Strategic and International Studies, "Survey of Chinese Espionage in the United States Since 2000," https://www.csis.org/programs/strategic-technologies-program/archives/survey-chinese-espionage-united-states-2000.

140. FBI, "Executive Summary—China: The Risk to Corporate America," 2019, https://www.fbi.gov/file-repository/china-exec-summary-risk-to-corporate-america-2019.pdf/view.

141. US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2022 Report to Congress of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 418–518.

142. Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Kingdom of the Netherlands, "Xi Jinping Attends Opening Ceremony of Second World Internet Conference and Delivers Keynote Speech," December 19, 2015, http://nl.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/hldt/201512/t20151219_10044895.htm.

143. Mark Grzegorzewski and Christopher Marsh, "Incorporating the Cyberspace Domain: How Russia and China Exploit Asymmetric Advantages in Great Power Competition," Modern War Institute, March 15, 2021, https://mwi.usma.edu/incorporating-the-cyberspace-domain-how-russia-and-china-exploit-asymmetric-advantages-in-great-power-competition.

144. US Department of Justice, Office of Public Affairs, "Two Chinese Hackers Associated with the Ministry of State Security Charged with Global Computer Intrusion Campaigns Targeting Intellectual Property and Confidential Business Information: Defendants Were Members of the APT 10 Hacking Group Who Acted in Association with the Tianjin State Security Bureau and Engaged in Global Computer Intrusions for More Than a Decade, Continuing into 2018, Including Thefts from Managed Service Providers and More Than 45 Technology Companies," press release, December 20, 2018, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/two-chinese-hackers-associated-ministry-state-security-charged-global-computer-intrusion.

145. US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2022 Report to Congress, 21-24.

146. Lauren Feiner, "Chinese Hackers Outnumber FBI Cyber Staff 50 to 1, Bureau Director Says," CNBC, April 28, 2023, https://www.cnbc.com/2023/04/28/chinese-hackers-outnumber-fbi-cyber-staff-50-to-1-director-wray-says.html.

147. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, 2022, 67–73.

148. Office of the Director of National Intelligence, *Annual Threat Assessment of the U.S. Intelligence Community*, February 7, 2022, 8, https://www.dni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/assessments/ATA-2022-Unclassified-Report.pdf.

149. Office of the Director of National Intelligence, *Annual Threat Assessment of the U.S. Intelligence Community*, February 6, 2023, 10, https://www.dni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/assessments/ATA-2023-Unclassified-Report.pdf.

150. Patrick Howell O'Neill, "How China's Attack on Microsoft Escalated into a 'Reckless' Hacking Spree," *MIT Technology Review*, March 10, 2021, https://www.technologyreview.com/2021/03/10/1020596/how-chinas-attack-on-microsoft-escalated-into-a-reckless-hacking-spree.

151. Maggie Miller, "What It Will Look Like If China Launches Cyberattacks in the U.S.," *Politico*, April 16, 2023, https://www.politico.com/news/2023/04/16/chinese-hackers-military-taiwan-invasion-00092189.

152. International Institute for Strategic Studies, *Cyber Capabilities and National Power: A Net Assessment*, June 28, 2021, 18, https://www.iiss.org/research-paper//2021/06/cyber-capabilities-national-power.

153. International Institute for Strategic Studies, Cyber Capabilities and National Power, 18-23.

154. Jacquelyn Schneider, "The Capability/Vulnerability Paradox and Military Revolutions: Implications for Computing, Cyber, and the Onset of War," *Journal of Strategic Studies* 42, no. 6 (2019): 841–63, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/0140239 0.2019.1627209.

155. Jason Blessing and Richard J. Harknett, "The Advantage Gained: Building on USCYBERCOM-NSA's 'Dual Hat' Synergy Model," *Kybernao* 2 (February 2022): 1–15, https://www.artsci.uc.edu/content/dam/refresh/artsandsciences-62/departments/ political-science/ccsp/pdf_downloadableflyers/Kybernao_Issue2a.pdf.

156. Graham Webster et al., "Full Translation: China's 'New Generation Artificial Intelligence Development Plan' (2017)," Stanford University, DigiChina, August 1, 2017, https://digichina.stanford.edu/work/full-translation-chinas-new-generation-artificial-intelligence-development-plan-2017.

157. Executive Office of the President, "Maintaining American Leadership in Artificial Intelligence" *Federal Register* 84, no. 31 (February 11, 2019): 3967–72, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/02/14/2019-02544/maintaining-american-leadership-in-artificial-intelligence.

158. National Security Commission on Artificial Intelligence, *Final Report*, 7, https://www.nscai.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/ Full-Report-Digital-1.pdf.

159. Global X, "Artificial Intelligence in China: Implications and Opportunities," March 16, 2023, https://www.globalxetfs.com/artificial-intelligence-in-china-implications-and-opportunities.

160. Stanford University, Human-Centered Artificial Intelligence, *Artificial Intelligence Index Report 2022: Chapter 1: Research & Development*, 2022, https://aiindex.stanford.edu/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/2022-AI-Index-Report_Chapter-1.pdf.

161. National Institute of Standards and Technology, FRVT 1:1 Verification Results, June 9, 2023, https://pages.nist.gov/frvt/html/frvt11.html.

162. Elsa B. Kania, "AI Weapons' in China's Military Innovation," Brookings Institution, April 2020, 3, https://www.brookings. edu/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/FP_20200427_ai_weapons_kania_v2.pdf.

163. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China*, 2022, 86.

164. US Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China*, 2022, 84.

165. Global Technology Leadership Act, S.1873, 118th Cong., 1st sess. (2023).

166. National Security Commission on Artificial Intelligence, *Final Report*.

© 2023 by the American Enterprise Institute for Public Policy Research. All rights reserved.

The American Enterprise Institute (AEI) is a nonpartisan, nonprofit, 501(c)(3) educational organization and does not take institutional positions on any issues. The views expressed here are those of the author(s).